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OTC first day trip re-enactment         X-Country Skiing at Snow Farm 

Ben Ruddôs Work Party         Map and Compass practical - Mt Cargill 

McKessar/Purakanui          Gabriels Gully and Wetherstons 

Taieri Mouth Cycle and Camp          Around Port Chalmers 

September Trips & Events 

Denan digs his Snow Cave : photo by Dave Bull 
(Trip report page 5) 



We welcome Darron Mitchell, Declan Mehigan and Emily Bruchez as new members and 
farewell Caitlyn Robertson, Jim Western, Theresa Forbes, Jodi Mutch, Fieke Newman and 
David Eggleton.  

Thank you to the members who have paid their subscription.  I have handed out a number 
of membership cards over the last few club nights and will post the rest with the next FMC 
Bulletin (due next month).   

There is around half our membership who are still to pay and a reminder notice will be 
sending out after the AGM.  You can pay your subscription directly to our club bank account 
with your name and ósubsô as a reference, post a cheque to PO Box 1120, Dunedin or pay 
at a club meeting.   If you do not wish to renew your membership, please send an email to 
otmc@otmc.co.nz to let us know so we donôt keep reminding you.  Thank you  Debbie.  2 

President : Antony Pettinger 473 7924 antony.pettinger@gmail.com 
Vice President :  Joe Bretherton 473 8784   jsbretherton@gmail.com  
Immediate Past President : Richard Forbes 453 1327 forbespotter@hotmail.com 
Secretary : Sharon Bretherton 473 8784   jsbretherton@gmail.com  
Treasurer : Sharen Rutherford                    027 229 1961 sharen.rutherford@gmail.com 
Chief Guide : Wayne Hodgkinson  473 0950 wphodgkinson@xtra.co.nz 
Membership Secretary : Debbie Pettinger 473 7924 debspettinger@gmail.com 
Bulletin Editor/Publisher : Barry Walker       021 209 5550 bmw@xtra.co.nz    
Daytrip Conveners : Tomas Sobek                03 777 3047 info@tomassobekphotography.co.nz 
                                 Andrew McConnell      022 089 6537  sossie_the_great@hotmail.com 
Club Meeting Organisers : TBA  
Clubrooms Maintenance : Peter Loeber                477 4895 loeber@xtra.co.nz   
Clubrooms Hire: Peter Loeber (& Barry Walker)     477 4895 loeber@xtra.co.nz   
Gear Hire :  Rodger Clarkson (& Joe Bretherton) 473 6053  rodger.clarkson@xtra.co.nz  
Conservation; Advocacy & Recreation : Chris Pearson 455 4673 cpearson86@aol.com  
Ben Rudd Trust contact : David McArthur          481 1478   de.pp.mcarthur@gmail.com 
Leaning Lodge Trust contact :  Alan Thomson 455 7878 alan.and.robyn thomson@gmail.com 
 

Your Committee 

Membership   Debbie Pettinger, Membership Secretary  

The OTMC bank account with ASB is é     12-3150-0311684-00 
Please include your name and the reason for the payment when using internet banking 

(which is the preferred option).  Non-members must pay for trips when signing the trip list, 

members should pay before departure. 

Vehicle suppliers/drivers will normally not pay the trip fee and will be reimbursed fuel costs 

later (check with the trip leader or Treasurer Sharen if in doubt). 

OTMC Bank Account 

Gear Hire 

OTMC has a large amount of gear available for members to hire.  Hire charge $5 for up to a 
week, then $5 per week (some safety items are free).    

See or phone Joe Bretherton 473 8784 

¶ Ice Axes 

¶ Crampons 

¶ Cookers & Billies 

¶ Packs 

¶ Tent/Flys 

¶ Climbing Helmets 

¶ Avalanche Probes 

and Transceivers 
 



Trip Reports 
Club activities over the past months                         
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28
th
 July : Buskin Track/ 

Highcliff Summit/Boulder Beach/ 

Paradise Track  

It was a cold morning when 16 of us huddled 
inside the clubrooms to list our names and 
organise car-sharing. Most had their legs 
covered in thermals in the expectation of 
cold southerlies, except Leader Tony, who 
said the forecast was for 15+ degrees and in 
any case his natural hairy covering would 
keep his legs warm. Who was correct? Read 
on and all will be revealed ï in more ways 
than one! 

We parked the cars on the lay-by at the  
Paradise Track entrance/exit, then set off 
along the Highcliff Road to the start of the 
Buskin Track. Although a 15 minute road-
walk, we were rewarded by great views over 
the Boulder Beach area on the left and the 
harbour on the right. As we descended Bus-
kin, continuing to admire the views north 
whilst also avoiding the stinging nettles,  
people began to remark how warm it was 
getting and removing top layers. (No 
longjohns yet!) 

On reaching the junction between the Buskin 
and Highcliff Tracks we swung right under  a 
copse of macrocarpa, following a  marked 
but rough track to the start of the 250m climb 
up to the summit of Highcliff. It was during 
this climb that certain members of the group 
dived behind bushes to relieve themselves ï 
not in the way we usually associate with this 
euphemism, but to relieve themselves of 
their thermal leg coverings. So, Leader Tony 
was right! Unfortunately, however, he was 
not able to shave off his natural leg thermals 
to cool down. 

At the summit our now bare-legged group 
settled down for drinks and nibbles whilst 
enjoying the extensive views both to the 
north and south (see photos). We were also 
able to see the route we had to take to reach 
Boulder Beach, which included a return  
descent to the Buskin Track junction. As 
Lucy says, ñWhat goes up, must come 
downò (See her Rosella Ridge/Cedar Spur 
trip report in the August Bulletin.) and to 

prove her point she led the way back down 
Highcliff, leaving usurped Leader Tony  
fumbling with his pack as she galloped down 
the track. 

As a result we reached Boulder Beach in 
record time and even though we had had 
refreshments less than an hour earlier, we 
were all ready for a leisurely lunch on the 
beach. Guess who found the most comforta-
ble seat? (see photo). Lunchtime entertain-
ment was provided by Mondie conducting a 
sea-lion which swayed rhythmically until it 
thought it had entertained us sufficiently, 
when it flopped down and just occasionally 
flipped sand over its torso. It was fast asleep 
when we left. 

Leader Tony was also caught napping when 
the rest of the group suddenly decided to get 
up and head back to the start of the  
Paradise Track. However, as they took the 
wrong track, he and co-leader Sonia were 
able to reassert their leadership by taking 
the correct track off the beach and getting 
ahead of the pack to lead them to the base 

We all enjoy refreshments on Highcliff summit. 
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of Paradise Track. 

Antony Hamel says ñThis [track] is an  
honest 300m climb éò. I think most of us 
would call it a  300m ñslogò or ñgruntò. Lucy 
again led the way and had us all gasping in 
her wake, showing us that ñWhat goes down 
must go up again and she had led us down 
and up on both accounts! As a result of  
Lucy's vigorous pace setting we reached the 
Paradise Track carpark in record time also 
and completed the whole tramp in about an 
hour less than Leader Tony had estimated. 
Nevertheless all participants agreed that 
they had enjoyed this energetic and scenic 
tramp done in perfect weather. 

Tony Timperley for, and with thanks to: Lucy 
Jones, Sonia Alexanian, Jill and Luca 
McAliece, Darran Mitchell, Luna Lovegrove, 
Tim Lungley, Mondie Lungley,Peter Loeber, 
Mark Stephenson, Ken Taylor, Emily 
Bruchez, Declan Mehigan, Kathy Woodrow, 
Chris Pearson.  Photos by Sonia Alexanian. 

 

27-28
th
 July : Cameron Valley  

We were all able to leave Dunedin early, so 
we arrived at the Mt Somers Camping at 
about 8:30 pm.  There was much debate 
about when we would get up.  In the end 
Rodger was over-ruled (Sharon is tough like 
that) and we decided to get up at 6am.  
Ironically Rodger was up first and woke us 
all up at 6:30.  There were many comments 
made about alarms not being set, but I took 
no notice of them.   

The start of the valley is about 40 minutes 
from Mt Somers and we were on the way at 
8:30.  We could see snow at the  head of 
the valley so we took ice-axes just in case.  
The first part of the valley is on a 4WD 
track, the next section was through a  
matagouri forest.  We all took turns losing 

the track and getting scratched.  It wasn't a 
monoculture ï there was also briar rose, 
bush lawyer and spaniards.  I think Rodger 
lost the most blood. When he'd finished 
complaining, he let us know that he isn't one 
to complain. Eventually we emerged into 
more open country and reached the large 
fan in the middle of the valley.  We decided 
to climb up and have lunch at the top with 
some views. Then it was onward going  
between the river-bed and the banks until 
we reached the big moraine walls at the 
head of the valley.  We followed up a 
stream on the true right of the valley and 
started walking through snow.  Eventually 
we climbed up into the basin and caught 
sight of the hut at last. There was about 

30cm of snow around the hut and it was a 
stunning sight. The snow had come down 
about a week ago, so it was fairly easy  
going. We reached the hut at about 3:30. 
We had a rest and then went back out-side 
for a look around.  Simon was the most  
energetic and went part of the way up the 
carriageway. 

The hut is owned by the Canterbury  
Mountaineering Club and is in a  top spot, 
the view from the hut window is superb.  
They have solar lights set up and a  
mountain radio (no heating though). 

In the morning there was some cloud  
coming over from the west, although it was 
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reasonably mild.  We set off by 9am and we 
were out at the end of the road by about 
3:30pm.  We were back in Dunedin by 9:30 
after a stop at the kebab shop in Timaru. 

Sue Williams for Simon, Rodger, Carpark 
and a big thankyou to Joe and Sharon for 
their vehicle and driving.   

Photos by Carpark Lin. 

 

10-11
th 
August : Snow Caving 

             (the ultimate cool trip report) 

Looking for a chance to just chill out? You 
could have joined us.  

We did the snowcaving thing and slept  
underwater and it was all pretty cool. This is 
an activity that 99.99% of humanity would 
probably not even recognise as a "thing". 

This yearôs superlatives include: the keenest 
bunch, most accurate (bad) weather  
forecast; the easiest snow to dig, the most 
motivated diggers (due to crappiest weather 
for the trip in many years), least 
number of hot drinks  
consumedé 

Twelve of us, 3 cars, lots of walk-
ing with packs (due to snow  
drifting across the road rather too 
low down). Every member of the 
trip had been cautioned about the 
weather and the need to prepare 
to get snowed on, and still they 
went, forewarned and equipped,  
enthusiastically ahead into light 
snow in a light wind. After check-
ing out the rock bivyôs salubrious-
ness, grabbing lunch we found a 
site in the sheltered drift a few 
minutes to the west. The wind 

was katabatic and slightly from the NW, and 
even the NE, swirling a little. I kept checking 
if everyone was feeling up to it. They  
assured me they were. Nobody was sitting 
back looking obviously apprehensiveé It all 
made for a determined effort to keep busy 
and take turns to be out of the wind. I 
warned the bench-diggers that they couldnôt 
hog the relatively cosy still-air work, inside. 
We were blessed with a great depth of  
excellent-consistency snow that fell away in 
huge polystyrene-like blocks. 

The snow falling was exactly the quantity 
and timing as foretold by the insanely  
accurate yr.no (Norwegian) global weather 
forecasters (bless them). Although I was 
about to write a stern letter of complaint to 
Norway if it didnôt stop snowing at 6 oôclock, 
there was no need to. It stopped as  
predicted, on time for us to make entrance-
way meals in relative comfort. 

I have an observation. Years ago, forecast-
ing was not quite so sophisticated. We used 
hunches and crystal balls which were about 
as useful as dried seaweed and NZ  
forecasts, and often trusted luck and went 
off snowcaving anyway. If the weather 
turned out to be crappy weôd go and do an 
afternoon and a morning of wanders around 
Alexandra. We wouldnôt bother learning 
about snowcaves if it was really ghastly, 
and instead learn óemergencyô snow survival 
by getting the hell off the mountain and  
sitting in a cabin/bar/restaurant instead. 

Despite dire and contentious talk among the 
met boys, of a weather bomb or something, 
this year we believed we knew what to  


